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COMMUNITIES SCRUTINY PANEL,  20th November 2014 


PRESENT: Councillor Sweeney (Chair)

Councillors Beal, Mrs Greenwood, Hall, Kirton, D Young

24 MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 23RD OCTOBER 2014

IT WAS AGREED that the Minutes of the meeting of the Communities Scrutiny Panel held on 23rd October 2014 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair. 

25 COMMUNITIES AND BUSINESS CHANGE INCOME TARGETS AND SECOND QUARTER REVENUE MONITORING REPORT 2014-15

The Director of Communities and Business Change submitted a written report which enabled the Panel to consider the Directorate’s overall revenue monitoring position and reasons for any major variations. The report declared that the Directorate was experiencing a number of areas where there were budget pressures in the current year, but action was being taken to contain these within current overall budgets.  Currently the Communities Directorate was looking to achieve a balanced budget in 2014/15. The report outlined the measures that were in place to ensure that a balanced budget was achieved. Appended to the report was the summary of the financial forecasts for the 2nd quarter revenue monitoring for the Communities Directorate for 2014/15.  

The Communities Directorate managed a wide range of services which were dependent on income.  Whilst some areas had made significant progress, other services had faced real challenges.  The majority of income received by the Directorate was discretionary and as such had received an annual inflationary increase that placed increased pressure on budgets that were already struggling.  Several of Communities budget savings were income driven and as such inflation increased them.  This had now been taken out of the Medium Term Financial Strategy for the next three years, pending the cross Council review of fees and charges. The greatest pressure on income budgets was felt by the services operating in a commercial market, as they had increased competition and falling expenditure budgets, leading to a deterioration of service provided.  This mainly affected The Victoria Theatre and Sports Facilities. Directorate management action had been taken to ensure that a collective effort was taken to balance the budget and no unnecessary expenditure had been incurred and maximum discretionary income had been achieved.  This included weekly budget management reviews and increased budget monitoring.  

Management would continue to closely monitor the forecast demand and cost of services and the impact of initiatives implemented and this would enable the Directorate to remain on target to deliver a balanced budget. 

Members commented on the following issues: 

· within the appendix did a minus figure mean that this was not doing as well as expected?  In response, Officers advised that this was the variance between the annual budget and the projected outturn and a minus figure outlined the challenges that were being faced; 

· with regard to "street cleaning" over the years had the frequency of cleaning been pared back and could that be creating other issues across the Borough with things such as blocked drains?  In response, Officers advised that the budget had been reduced several times since 2010 and the service was running on 50 less staff.  Performance was assessed independently of the Council and had been maintained. The service was being operated within budget and Officers were trying their best to maintain performance; 

· what did the ICT Infrastructure and Delivery budget cover?  In response, Officers advised that it was about some software systems and new hardware put in place, this variance would potentially be rectified by the end of the financial year; 

· Halls, Library Services and the Victoria Theatre were highlighted as having pressures, but libraries appeared to be doing okay, what were their pressures?  In response, Officers advised that libraries were doing well, but the pressures were that  libraries had income targets that were undeliverable and these were being managed through efficiencies and staffing; 

· the figures submitted were for 2014/15, could the report include trends for the last 3 years to highlight continued figures underachieved?  In response, Officers advised that last year there was an overspend that was reduced in the latter part of the year to £140k and the previous year balanced.  The Directorate were in a worse position in the two previous years than they were currently, this year; 

· there were some concerns from local residents in Bailiff Bridge that it and some other libraries would be scaled down or closed, if that was so, would Members be consulted?  In response, Officers advised that there were no plans at the moment to close Bailiff Bridge or any other library.  Some of the Community Libraries were in poor buildings and these would need to be looked into; 

· what were the pressures within Community Safety and Resilience?  In response, Officers advised that this was for the new CCTV systems that were still ongoing; 

· with regard to Revenues and Benefits did this figure include funding for services that may assist communities regarding "universal credit"?  In response, Officers advised that this would involve new burdens around communications activity and digital inclusion, but these needed to be finalised;

· what was "Discover"?  In response, Officers advised that this was the school library service to augment their library provision and included the "Museums Education Service" mostly used by schools, the "Children's Library Service" part of libraries specifically aimed at children.  This had an income target that they were finding difficult to achieve; 

· were the income targets achieved covering the repayment rate of prudential borrowing for the Crematoria in Funeral Services and Sports Services?  In response, Officers advised that the Crematoria would be covered this year, but the Sports Services would not; 

· with regard to North Bridge Leisure Centre, the visual impression at the moment was not brilliant and it did not look in good condition, could fees be reduced due to the condition of the building?  In response, Officers advised that in the longer term they were looking at feasibility work around leisure.  Membership covered all facilities old and new, not just North Bridge, so it would be difficult to vary fees. 
IT WAS AGREED that the report be noted. 

26 BUDGET SAVINGS  

The Director of Communities and Business Change provided an oral report on Budget Savings and advised that there was a Council, Cross Party Group, 2 Members from each party group, that were meeting to consider ideas and proposals for the budget, prior to Budget Council in February 2015.  The Group would be looking at savings to 2017/18.  If all savings targets currently in the Medium Term Financial Strategy were fully achieved in 2015/16 and 2016/17 the necessity for further additional savings applied only to year 3, 2017/18. There had now been formal settlement with Trade Unions and the 2.2% pay settlement had already been factored into the budget. Various things were being considered for 2017/18 such as Council Tax, New Homes Bonus and Combined Authorities.  It was felt that 3 year planning was really helpful and savings needed to be achieved now.

The Cross Party Groups would be meeting next week to consider how the Council could improve their position on income generation, with opportunities around services charging and looking at more digital and use of technology to make it easier for people to use Council Services at lower cost.

IT WAS AGREED that the report be noted. 

27 MID-YEAR REVIEW  

The Director of Communities and Business Change provided an oral update on the Scrutiny Panel’s Mid-Year Review of priorities agreed at the start of the municipal year and highlighted the following: 

· White Ribbon Campaign - the work on the White Ribbon Campaign and domestic abuse continued to move forward and Officers were looking at commissioning Domestic Abuse to bring all services into one place.  There was a bid in to Government for a "Transformational Challenge Award" to develop this further. Figures were not good for repeat victimisation and Officers were lobbying the Police and Crime Commissioner for funding for Domestic Abuse.  Members were advised and invited to the "White Ribbon Day" that was to be held at the Town Hall on Tuesday 25th November 2014 between 1400 and 1500 hours; 
· Tour De France - was a very successful event and details of the success of the event  for Yorkshire would be available on 4th December 2014, which included figures for Calderdale; 

· Yorkshire Festival - Officers were looking at having a Yorkshire Festival every other year, with the next one in 2016; 

· Welfare Reform and Universal Credit - there had been a lot of work around making sure people got what they needed and people were coming to the Council for support, including continuing use of food banks; 

· Piece Hall and Library - was happening and were working to March 2016 for completion; 

· Voluntary Sector Commissioning - was due to be considered by Cabinet; 

· Neighbourhoods - Ward Forum's budgets were coming into play now.
Members commented on the following issue: 

· with regard to the food banks, had there been any progress of extending them to other areas?  In response, Officers advised that the Ebenezer Centre were in discussion with a church in Elland, and other areas were also being considered. 
IT WAS AGREED that the update be noted.

(Councillor Sweeney declared an interest in the above item as a Director of the White Ribbon Campaign.) 

28 WORK PLAN

The Scrutiny Support Officer submitted the Work Plan for consideration by Members of the Panel.

IT WAS AGREED that:

(a) the Work Plan be approved; and 

(b) in principle the next meeting of the Panel to be held on 8th January 2015, be held in a Community Hub in the Lower Valley and the Scrutiny Support Officer be requested to look into possibly venues.
